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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

September 20, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, September 20, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Deputy Auditor Melissa Cooper.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:31 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of September 6, 2022 and the special meeting of September 9, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

RE: AMBULANCE SERVICES

Ambulance Director, Jeramey Osborn, was asked to give an update regarding the ambulance.  Director Osborn stated the 2014 ambulance has been purchased and is at Uebelhor’s getting preventative maintenance performed.  The wrap on the 2008 ambulance should be done this week.  He is hoping to have it at Hindostan Days for the public to view.  Construction is progressing on the EMA/EMS building.  Drywall is being finished in the building and the upstairs has air-conditioning as of today.  There has been some furniture delivered.  Staffing is improving.  Staff has had time to transition and give two weeks’ notice to previous employers.  He is still receiving applications.  
Director Osborn asked about how donations are tracked when they are received by the County.  It was determined donations would go through the Auditor’s office and be receipted into an ambulance donation fund.
President George asked for an update regarding the ambulance Director Osborn picked up last week.  Director Osborn stated it is overall a good vehicle.  It had a glitch on the way back to Indiana the computer had to be reset while in Pennsylvania.  There were no issues after the reset and it had good performance on the way back to Indiana.  It has around 36,000 miles and came with a manual cot, which will be used for training. 
Director Osborn was approached today asking if the service would be interested in doing some transports.  He will be working to see if that will be a possibility.  He has heard good things from the community regarding how his staff are treating patients, the comments have been all positive.  The community is noticing a difference between the Martin County Ambulance Service and the previous service.
RE: HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT


Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, presented the Commissioners with an application to fill the part-time highway administrative assistant position.  Superintendent Seals stated he and Attorney Lett discussed bridge #44 and are still working on that issue.  The department is working on damage done on Rutherford Road.  President George stated certified mail needs to be sent regarding the damage.  Superintendent Seals stated a majority of the equipment is up and running.  President George asked if Superintendent Seals and Attorney Lett had been able to meet regarding Green Cemetery.  Attorney Lett responded they had not been able to meet yet, but would plan to talk this week.

The Highway Department has been ditching, mowing, and doing chip-and-seal.  They are finishing 2021-1 Community Crossings Matching Grant work this week.  The paperwork will then need to be completed.  President George hopes the department will hear something regarding the 2022 Community Crossings Matching Grant by next meeting. 

RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

EMA Director, Monty Wolf, and Andy Ringwald were asked to give an update regarding EMA.  Mr. Ringwald stated work was done on the air conditioners.  More work needs to be done, but the air conditioning is working today.  Smoke alarms have been installed.  President George asked if the range hood had been installed.  Mr. Ringwald responded the project had to be expanded to include the kitchen cabinets.  He has been measuring and has asked for a quote from a custom cabinet maker and has not heard back from them yet.  DC Metal has been to the EMA building in order to give a quote for the emergency exit, stairs, and a lean-to on the back of the building.  The quote has not yet been received.  The radio tower communications group has been to the EMA building.  They have switched over to the new input frequency on the repeater.
RE: JAIL


Sheriff Josh Greene was unable to attend the meeting due to attending a shooting course.  The radios have been switched over in the patrol vehicles.  He provided the Commissioners with an inmate count of 66 total inmates, 32 of those being from Vigo County.  

RE: PERF

Deputy Auditor, Teresa Wininger, presented to the Commissioners a new PERF retirement plan offered to the County.  Martin County currently offers the PERF Hybrid Plan, which is 3% mandatory contribution by the employees and 11.2% mandatory contribution by the County.  When Deputy Auditor Wininger and HR Director Kristy Skees were looking into adding the EMS staff to PERF, they were given two PERF options to choose from.  The newest plan is, the My Choice Plan.  The My Choice Plan is a 5-year plan and the employee is 100% vested after 5 years, 20% every year.  The My Choice Plan can only be offered to new employees.  With the PERF Hybrid Plan, which the County currently has, full-time regular employees are vested after 10 years and elected officials are vested after eight years.  The PERF Hybrid plan also includes a lifetime pension, while the My Choice Plan does not include a pension.  A PERF My Choice Plan may be more attractive to someone who is within 5 years of retirement and may help retain people within the 1-5 years of employment.  With the My Choice Plan, an employer is required to contribute 7.3% but may elect to contribute an additional amount up to 3.9%.  The County can keep the PERF Hybrid Plan, go to only the My Choice Plan, or choose to offer both.  If a new employee has ever had PERF Hybrid or already has PERF Hybrid, they have to stay will the PERF Hybrid plan.  Both plans have a 3% mandatory employee contribution with a voluntary 10% additional employee contribution.  In either plan, the amount the employee contributes belongs to the employee right away.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to maintain the current PERF plan the County has, the PERF Hybrid Plan, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: HERO’S HONOR


HR Director Kristy Skees presented to the Commissioners a line of duty death benefit.  The Sheriff’s Department employees are already receiving this benefit.  It is stated in the rules of the plan that if the Sheriff Department employees are participating in the benefit the EMS employees also have to be enrolled.  Director Skees has reached out to PERF to verify if the Coroner and Deputy Coroner are required to be enrolled also.  She has not yet received an answer.  The Coroner’s office possibly became eligible in July for the benefit.  Open enrollment for the benefit is in November and coverage would take effect January 1st.  The cost would be $100 per employee.  The $100 buys a slot, so if someone were to leave and another person were hired to take their place, the new person would then be covered.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to add the EMS to the Hero’s Honor benefit for the 2023 year, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  Attorney Lett is going to research the statute regarding if the Coroner and Deputy Coroner are required to be added to the benefit.

RE: ORDNANCE AND RESOLUTION

Attorney David Lett presented to the Commissioners a revised resolution to the Opioid Resolution.  An Opioid Resolution was approved at the last Commissioners’ meeting, but since then, the State Board of Accounts has required that two funds be established.  Attorney Lett asked that the new revised resolution be approved and replace the previous Opioid Resolution.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the revision of the Opioid Settlement Fund Ordinance, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Attorney Lett presented a Credit Card Resolution to the Commissioners for review and approval.  Upon reviewing the last credit card resolution from 2015, Auditor Norris determined that the resolution had not since been updated to reflect several departments which had since been added.  The new ordinance includes all departments that currently have a card and adds the ambulance service.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the Resolution Authorizing the Use of Credit Cards for said credit card holders, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: OPIOID FUND

Taxpayer Mary Smith asked the Commissioners and Attorney Lett if there was money in the Opioid Fund currently.  Attorney Lett stated while we do know how much the payment will be, the amount has not yet been paid by the State.  He will provide those numbers, but does not have those numbers at the meeting.  There is a restricted fund and unrestricted fund.  The State will determine the parameters in which the money can be spent in the restricted fund.  There will be an initial payment and the remainder of the money will be paid over 18 years.  Taxpayer Kim Showalter asked if Narcan would be an approved for the ambulance service to use.  Attorney Lett responded he believed Narcan would be an approved expenditure for EMS as well as law enforcement.  Prosecutor Aureola Vincz stated there have been deputies that have arrived to the scene first and administered the Narcan injection successfully.  One such case, the deputy was able to administer the Narcan, which saved the life of the person.
RE: CREDIT CARD LIMITS


Deputy Auditor, Melissa Cooper, was asked by Auditor Norris to talk to the Commissioners about the total County Credit Card limits.  During the September 9th special meeting, Auditor Norris had told the Commissioners there was a $20,000 limit on both the Commissioners’ and Council credit cards.  She later found out the limit was $10,000 on each of the cards.  Auditor Norris is asking for an increase in the total credit card limit for all departments.  The ambulance had originally requested a limit of $30,000, but the total County credit card limit is capped at $150,000.  German American Bank could only approve the ambulance for a credit card of $11,500 which brings the total of all departments to the $150,000 limit.  President George stated he would like the Commissioners’ credit card limit to be raised to $20,000.  Deputy Auditor Cooper stated if the ambulance were raised from $11,500 to $30,000 and the Commissioners’ card were raised to $20,000 that brings the total credit card of all departments of the County to $178,500.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to increase the ambulance service credit limit by $18,500 and the Commissioners’ card by an additional $10,000, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: FLUSH VALVES AND WINDOWS

President George asked Deputy Auditor Cooper if a quote had been received by Core Facilities for the flush valve system.  Deputy Auditor Cooper stated the office had not received the quote.  President George stated the company replacing the Courthouse windows are coming down next week to look at them.  They are at least six weeks out, President George estimates.
RE: BOILER ROOM AND STORAGE

President George stated that Matt Stechly, from Core Facilities, informed him the Boiler Room needs cleaned out before the renovations.  Commissioner Summers asked if there was room to store items in the County’s storage area in the Shoals Recycling Center.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated there was no room upstairs, but downstairs there is some room in a non-climate-controlled area.  Commissioner Roush asked if we needed to start digitizing records for the State.  Martin County Historical Society has records they are storing for the County which need digitized.  Attorney Lett stated there are statutes which state some books have to be retained even if they are digitized.
RE: PROSECUTOR IV-D


Prosecutor Aureola Vincz stated her IV-D department, which enforces child support, has reached green status in all four categories tracked by the State.  This has been a goal of the department for years.  The department is in the top three on the leadership board of counties and is above national and Indiana averages for radios.  This keeps the reimbursement rate high to the County, which is about $10,000 per month average.  The State came to the office the last two days to perform the yearly audit and were encouraging and had great things to say about the Martin County IV-D staff.  Taxpayer Mary Smith asked Prosecutor Vincz where the money goes the County is reimbursed by IV-D.  Prosecutor Vincz stated it depends on which department is receiving the reimbursement.  The Auditor and Clerk receive separate reimbursements.  The Prosecutor’s office receives reimbursements which are receipted into the general fund of the County.  The Council then decides how to spend the general fund money.  She likes to think that her office is trying to pay for itself because the office gets money from the general fund.  The money does not come directly into her office, it goes through the general fund. 
Taxpayer Mary Smith wanted to announce, since she is the Commissioners’ appointee to the Shoals Public Library Board, that next Monday September 26th, the Shoals Public Library will be hosting Orange County String Band from 6:00pm to 7:15 pm and everyone is welcome to attend free of charge.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:34 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Hindostan Days will be held on October 1st from 10:00 am to 4:00 pm.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, October 4, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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